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Food insecurity is a huge problem in developing 
countries (Sub-Saharan Africa, Latin America, and 
Asia). However, low income and marginalized 
groups in developed and transition economies 
experience food insecurity too. Such marginalized 
groups undoubtedly include the Roma population, 
one of the biggest ethnic minority groups in Eu-
rope.

There are around 11 million Roma people living 
in Europe, mostly concentrated in the region of 
Central and Southeast European countries. In al-
most all countries where Roma are present they 
are socially and economically marginalised from 
the mainstream society. Being relegated to the 
fringe of society, Roma perform worse in almost 
all socio-economic spheres of life. Usually, Roma 
are found to have lower income levels, higher po-
verty rates, higher unemployment rates, they are 
less educated, face higher incidence of undernou-
rishment, have lower life expectancy, higher child 
mortality, less access to drinking water, sanitation 
and electricity, etc. than the mainstream popula-
tion (European Commission 2012; 2014).

Impact of Roma institutions and history 
on their food diet quality 
Roma are governed by their specific informal 
institutions which substitute formal state insti-
tutions to sustain social order within their com-
munity. Their informal institutions include a set 
of rules (or laws), called Romaniya, which govern 
the conduct of members of the Roma communi-
ty (Leeson, 2013). Roma institutions and history 
have direct and indirect implications for their food 
consumption. Food preparation and consumption 
have to respect certain rules and taboos which 

may constrain Roma diet choices. First, restric-
tions are related to consumption of food procu-
red from non-Roma. Second, some foods cannot 
be consumed or can be consumed only at parti-
cular events. Third, current-eating habits of Roma 
could be strongly affected by their nomadic way 
of life practiced in the past when food storage 
was costly and own food production was limited. 
All these elements are specific to Roma and may 
lead to differences in the Roma diet compared to 
the diet of the non-Roma population.

Impact of socio-economic 
marginalization on Roma food diet 
quality
The socio-economic marginalization experienced 
by Roma in Europe adversely impacts their in-
come stream which ultimately reduces their pos-
sibility to purchase sufficient food particularly of 
better quality (Dercon 2000, 2002). Roma mar-
ginalization is largely due to the labour market 
discrimination as a result of which Roma perform 
significantly worse on the labour market compa-
red to non-Roma. The adverse impact of discrimi-
nation of Roma is reflected in lower employment 
participation, lower attained income, and job and 
income instability (European Commission 2012, 
2014; Ciaian and Kancs 2016). Dercon (2000, 
2002) argues that the vulnerability of households 
with an unstable and risky income stream is high 
and is reflected in fluctuations in consumption, 
which adversely impact nutrition and health of 
household members. Although households ope-
rating in a risky environment may develop risk-
coping strategies (e.g. income diversification, self-
insurance through savings, informal insurance 
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and credit markets) that mitigate the decrease 
of consumption (including food) in periods when 
income is low, these strategies do not fully elimi-
nate variability in consumption.

What does the empirical evidence show?
The empirical evidence based on Romanian 
household data shows that the gap in diet qua-
lity between Roma and non-Roma populations is 
substantial. Roma make inferior dietary choices 
compared to the rest of the population. Around 
one-third of the gap is caused by the differences 
in the observed socio-economic factors such as 
income level, prices, and household characteris-
tics. The remaining part of around two-thirds of 
the gap is attributed to Roma-specific factors such 
as informal institutions and socio-economic mar-
ginalization. 

Policy implications
The observed dietary gap between Roma and 
non-Roma cannot be explained solely by standard 
economic determinants, one also needs to take 
into account how informal institutions and norms, 
as well as history impact the individual choices. 
While socio-economic factors determine the food 
Roma can afford, informal institutions determine 
which food is socially permitted. A policy that will 
only target economic determinants may not be 
fully successful in improving the Roma diet if in-
formal institutions and norms remain unaltered.
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